https://www.crimejusticejournal.com/

International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy

Volume **11** (4) 2022

https://doi.org/10.5204/ijcjsd.2236

When More is Less: Emergency Powers, COVID-19 and Abortion in South Australia, 2020

Barbara Baird, Prudence Flowers, Catherine Kevin and Sharyn Roach Anleu Flinders University, Australia

Abstract

In March 2020, when emergency powers legislation was invoked in South Australia to manage COVID-19, the South Australian Abortion Action Coalition (*saaac*) had been campaigning to decriminalise abortion since 2015. The group quickly realised that COVID-19 restrictions would amplify pre-existing difficulties for abortion providers and their patients and focused its efforts on persuading members of the government and the Chief Public Health Officer to use emergency powers to suspend aspects of abortion law to enable better and safer access to abortion services, specifically medical abortion via telehealth. This article offers an account of *saaac*'s 2020 campaign and asks why the needs of abortion patients and their healthcare providers were sidelined at the height of the COVID-19 lockdown in SA in early 2020.

Keywords: Abortion; COVID-19 pandemic; criminal law; emergency powers; medical abortion.

Introduction

Emergency powers are special powers given to the executive arm of government during periods defined as comprising dire threats to a society or nation, usually associated with war, terrorism, natural disaster or another large-scale emergency. The need for nationally coordinated responses to a crisis like the COVID-19 pandemic is widely accepted, but specific deployments of emergency powers are often contested (Chua and Lee 2020; Moulds 2020).

This article examines an instance where a community group—the South Australian Abortion Action Coalition (*saaac*)—campaigned for the use of emergency powers to expand access to abortion in South Australia (SA). From March to May 2020, *saaac* unsuccessfully argued for emergency powers to be used to relax SA's criminal law requirements restricting abortion. This article considers the campaigns for and against the use of emergency powers to improve the safe provision of abortion care and questions why the attempt to shape the exercise of emergency powers was rebuffed. It argues that the answer lies in representations of social and healthcare needs intersecting with conventional exceptionalising discourses about abortion plus resistance from decision-makers to the perceived politicisation of the emergency pandemic response.

Various commentators have criticised emergency power provisions and highlighted their undemocratic nature, extensive punitive and constraining impacts, and continuance beyond the emergency. Since the 11 September 2001 attacks on the World Trade Centre in New York City and the ensuing 'war on terror', scholarly interest in emergency powers has intensified (Agamben 2005; Scheuerman 2006; Head 2017). The emerging critical literature on the use of emergency powers during the



Except where otherwise noted, content in this journal is licensed under a <u>Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International Licence</u>. As an open access journal, articles are free to use with proper attribution. ISSN: 2202-8005 (Online)

COVID-19 pandemic underscores governmental control strategies and reliance on police enforcement and criminal penalties and assesses the capacity of legal and parliamentary structures to scrutinise such powers (Evans and Petrie 2020; Young 2021).

This case study contributes to debates on emergency powers raising questions that emanate from a progressive community-based call for their use that went against the grain of their usual purpose, proposing less surveillance, more individual autonomy and the dismantling of patriarchal features of the criminal law. By addressing the legal barriers to abortion in SA made more acute by pandemic conditions, it contributes to the emerging international literature about adjustments to abortion provisions in the context of COVID-19 (Bojovic et al. 2021). While Australian health authorities deemed abortion essential healthcare, in line with international trends, the particularities of SA criminal law meant that barriers to access could only be addressed via emergency powers.

Research Question and Methodology

After establishing how emergency powers were invoked in SA in 2020, this article explains the regulation of abortion under the *Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935* (SA). It highlights the ways in which the law created significant obstacles to abortion access that were amplified in pandemic conditions while exposing abortion patients and healthcare workers to unnecessary COVID-19 risk. The article asks why emergency powers were not used in SA to enable safer and more accessible delivery of abortion care in the context of COVID-19.

To answer this question, the research team created a document archive containing media coverage, legislation, campaign and policy documents, anti-abortion social media and blog posts, and correspondence between *saaac* and government officials. From 2020 to 2021, we undertook 10 in-depth interviews to obtain information from several vantage points regarding the experience of providing abortion care, the challenges that the legal status of abortion presented and the nature of public health and political responses to this situation.¹

Interviewees were recruited through researchers' existing networks based on their professional or scholarly expertise or their role in *saaac*'s campaign. They were a co-convenor of *saaac*, one politician and one legal academic, one sexual and reproductive health advocate, four abortion providers and two workers from women's safety services. Each interview took an average of one hour and sought information on interviewees' professional and personal experiences of the legal status of abortion provision in SA, their insights regarding the unchanged nature of the law and their perceptions of key players, events and arguments. The semi-structured interviews enabled interviewees to describe events and their recollections in their own words (Babbie 2021). Each interview was transcribed, and interviewees were provided with their transcription for approval or amendment. Close reading of the transcripts identified emerging themes giving insight to the law in action, while the documents provided information on the socio-legal context of the pandemic.

Emergency Powers and COVID-19 in SA

In Australia, federal-, state- and territory-based legislation provide special powers that can be invoked in times of disaster or emergency. The SA *Emergency Management Act 2004* (hereafter the *Emergency Act*) establishes 'strategies and systems for the management of emergencies'. A stated purpose is 'to promote community resilience and reduce community vulnerability in the event of an emergency' (section 2 (1)(b)). It defines an emergency as 'an event that causes, or threatens to cause' death or injury, destruction or damage, disruption to essential services or harm to the environment (section 3). The *Emergency Act* identifies specific roles, including the Chief Public Health Officer (CPHO) (section 25(3)) and the Commissioner of Police, who becomes State Coordinator (sections 14, 15 and 25). The *South Australian Public Health Act 2011* (SA) also vests power in these two roles.

On 22 March 2020, four days after the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 a global pandemic, the State Coordinator announced a public health emergency under the *Emergency Act*. At that time, there were 20 cases of COVID-19 in SA, all people who had travelled overseas or their close contacts (Keane 2020). The State Coordinator declared a major emergency on 22 March and on 8 April the State Parliament passed the *COVID-19 Emergency Response Act 2020*. The Act passed both houses of parliament unopposed and with little debate (SA House of Assembly 2020; SA Legislative Council 2020). The Legislative Council COVID-19 Response Committee was appointed on 8 April 'to monitor and scrutinise all matters related to the management of the COVID-19 response and any related policy matter and any other related matter' (SA Parliament 2020). The public emergency was extended 28 times, most recently on 13 November 2021, and ceased in May 2022 (Chapman and Kelsall 2022).

Submissions from professional and community groups to SA's COVID-19 Response Committee express concern about the *Emergency Act*. The Law Society of SA assessed the powers as 'incredibly broad and coercive', unprecedented in Australian history, and the power given to police 'truly extraordinary' (2020: 1). In June 2020, when the COVID-19 risk was low in SA, legal academics questioned 'the extent to which all of these measures remain necessary and proportionate to the threat posed by the pandemic in light of their impact on other competing public interests and on individual rights' (University of SA—Justice and Society Unit 2020: 1–2). Submissions revealed unease about the impact of movement restrictions on vulnerable people experiencing poverty, precarious housing or domestic violence (Law Society of South Australia 2020; Morley et al. 2021). During the interviews, Tammy, a politician, and Sarah, a legal academic, questioned the capacity of the committee to meaningfully protect human rights. Sarah viewed it as poorly resourced, given little political authority, hampered by low-level interest and limited public legal, political and general literacy relating to emergency powers. The *Emergency Act* was not imagined in relation to continuing emergencies. Sarah and Tammy noted that the length of the pandemic highlighted problems with the 'quite extraordinary powers' of the State Coordinator. In contrast to these critiques, we explore arguments about emergency powers as a potential tool for extending and improving access to abortion.

Abortion Provision in SA

In Australia, healthcare is regulated primarily by state and territory law, while federal laws deal with health regulation and prescription medication. Abortion has long been exceptionalised by its regulation in criminal law, but successful campaigns to decriminalise abortion have occurred in every Australian state and territory beginning in 2002. Although SA was the first state to liberalise abortion law in 1969, with reforms explicitly mirroring the UK's *Abortion Act 1967*, it did not remove abortion from the criminal law until 2 March 2021, after six other jurisdictions already having done so in the first two decades of the twenty-first century (Baird and Millar 2021). At the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, the *Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935* (as amended 1969) established the conditions under which abortion could be lawfully provided in SA: only within a 'prescribed hospital' and if two medical practitioners examined the patient and agreed the abortion was medically necessary (s 82A; Heath and Mulligan 2016).

In Australia, medical abortion has been increasingly easily available since 2013, currently for people pregnant up to 63 days (Baird 2015). This safe and simple method comprises pharmaceutical drugs mifepristone combined with misoprostol, ideally taken 24–48 hours apart. In all parts of Australia except SA, medical abortion can be provided via telehealth in a home setting. An initial telephone or video consultation with a doctor, usually after the provision of an ultrasound, is followed by mail or courier dispatch of medication. Post-abortion advice and care can be provided by telephone or video. Some complications must be dealt with locally (Hyland, Raymond and Chong 2018). Australian research reports high levels of safety and patient satisfaction (Mulligan and Messenger 2011; Goldstone, Walker and Hawtin 2017). Noting its safety and potential to increase access where abortion is unavailable or unlawful, feminist and pro-choice advocates endorse medical abortion for its capacity to deliver patient control, autonomy and privacy (Berer and Hoggart 2018; Erdman, Jelinska and Yanow 2018).

While medical abortion was available in SA, abortion law significantly impacted the accessibility of these drugs, particularly for rural and remote patients. In rural areas, general practitioners (GPs) had to physically attend hospital premises to oversee the provision of the drugs (Mulligan and Messenger 2011). The compulsory examination by two medical practitioners further inhibited the provision of medical abortion in regional areas where willing doctors were scarce, even when the hospital requirement was met. In 2020, SA residents were the only in Australia unable to access medical abortion from their local GP clinic or by telehealth. In 2018, the most recent year for which statistics are available, 83% of people resident in non-metropolitan areas who had an abortion travelled to Adelaide, the capital city, to access the service (SA Abortion Reporting Committee 2020: 6), potentially involving round trips of hundreds of kilometres.

The difficulties in accessing abortion services experienced by people living in rural and remote areas were a significant motivating factor in the formation of *saaac* in late 2015. *saaac*'s goal is to improve abortion access and initially it focused principally on decriminalisation. In this endeavour, *saaac* was supported by over 40 state and national professional and community-based organisations representing legal, medical and feminist perspectives. In early 2019, the (then) Attorney-General Vickie Chapman referred the matter of abortion law reform to the SA Law Reform Institute. Its report recommended several measures that would mostly remove abortion from the criminal law and regulate it as healthcare (Williams et al. 2019). High levels of pro-choice sentiment existed in SA, with a mid-2019 survey showing that 79.4% of respondents supported decriminalisation (Cations, Ripper and Dwyer 2020). At the end of 2019, the Attorney-General announced that she would introduce a bill to decriminalise abortion in the new year.

When emergency measures were imposed in SA, the drafting of a Termination of Pregnancy Bill had begun. saaac had spent several years working to increase awareness among politicians and the community about the obstacles to abortion in SA and

the importance of legislative change. However, the overwhelming effects of the pandemic on the government paused parliamentary progress towards decriminalisation. *saaac* turned its attention to the effects of the pandemic on sexual and reproductive health care. It argued there was an urgent need to re-think abortion provision considering access to care and infection risk in hospitals to patients and healthcare workers. Specifically, *saaac* called for the use of emergency powers to enable medical abortion via telehealth.

After more than a month of concerted activism and considering the declining numbers of COVID-19 cases in SA, *saaac* accepted that emergency powers would not be used for this purpose. Given the very wide powers of the State Coordinator and the enthusiasm of state and federal governments for telehealth, it is striking that emergency powers were not implemented to temporarily expand abortion access.

COVID-19 and Abortion Care

At the outset of the pandemic, international and national sexual and reproductive health experts quickly identified two key conditions as necessary to maximise access to safe abortion. The first was the need for governments and health authorities to recognise that abortion care was essential medicine (UN Population Fund 2020; International Campaign for Women's Right to Safe Abortion 2020; Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (RANZCOG) 2020). The second was the availability of medical abortion by telehealth, which would reduce unnecessary patient exposure to COVID-19. On 27 March, the International Campaign for Women's Right to Safe Abortion (2020) requested the WHO to encourage all national ministers of health to set aside legal barriers to self-managed abortion 'thus allowing many women to remain at home'. In early June, the WHO (2020) updated its guidelines on the pandemic and recommended that 'individuals in the first trimester (up to 12 weeks pregnant) can self-administer mifepristone and misoprostol medication without direct supervision of a healthcare provider' (p. 3).

During COVID-19, national responses to abortion differed. In the United States, eight conservative states attempted to restrict abortion provision by designating abortion as 'non-essential' medical care (Donley, Chen and Borrero 2020). The pandemic also prompted innovations in the delivery of sexual and reproductive health including, where appropriate, the shift to telehealth delivery (Bateson et al. 2020). The UK and Irish governments acted in late March and early April 2020, respectively, adjusting regulations to temporarily allow patients to access medical abortion at home (Margolis 2020; Holland 2020). This was of particular significance for SA, as its law was nearly identical to the UK's *Abortion Act 1967*, including the prescribed hospital and two medical practitioner requirements.

In Australia, abortion was designated as essential healthcare, and we are not aware of any government, health department or public hospital categorising abortion as an elective procedure. Nonetheless, the pandemic posed challenges. In Australia, NGO Marie Stopes Australia (MSA) (renamed MSI Australia in 2022) is the leading private provider of abortion care and operates in all states except SA, where nearly all abortion care is provided through the public health system.² In response to COVID-19, MSA had to adjust services by 'evolv[ing] models of care' to manage significant workforce challenges (MSA 2021: 4). This led to the cancellation of surgical abortion lists, a reduction of the gestational upper limit at one Victorian clinic and the chartering of private planes to fly doctors to rural clinics (Davey 2020; Gramenz 2020). Carla, a sexual and reproductive health advocate, discussed the difficulties MSA initially faced accessing Personal Protective Equipment. As a private clinic, they were not eligible to access the National Medical Stockpile. One major provider of surgical face masks refused to supply to MSA because they were reserving their stocks for health professionals (Rushton 2020). Smaller private providers experienced similar challenges.

In early March 2020, the federal government introduced a new item covering telehealth consultations to the Medicare schedule of medical procedures for which a rebate can be claimed (Medicare is the federal universal healthcare insurance scheme). The federal Minister for Health stated:

Whole of population telehealth will allow people to access essential health services in their home and will support self-isolation and quarantine policies to reduce risk of exposure and spread of COVID-19. It will also help vulnerable doctors to continue to deliver services to their patients. (Hunt and Kidd 2020)

This was not an abortion-specific measure but enabled affordable GP prescription of medical abortion by telehealth. As the major provider of telehealth abortion in Australia, MSA reported significant increases in medical abortion by telehealth in the first six months of 2020, up 163% in metropolitan areas and 189% in remote areas, compared to the same period in 2019 (MSA 2021: 5). Carla understood that early in the pandemic, SA residents also made requests to access MSA telehealth services, which surprised staff in MSA's support centres. These requests could not be met due to the requirements of SA law.

COVID-19, Emergency Powers and Abortion in SA

During COVID-19, when all other GP services in SA were transferred from in-person to telehealth, patients receiving abortion care were still required to attend a prescribed hospital, including when seeking a medical abortion. COVID-19 led to the amplification of the effects of barriers to abortion access, in conjunction with the new risk of infection. *saaac* called on the state government to use its emergency powers to override the SA criminal law and enable telehealth delivery of medical abortion. Over six weeks of lobbying, *saaac*'s argument shifted from pandemic-driven problems of increased demand and compromised access to emphasising the unnecessary risk of exposure to COVID-19 infection experienced by abortion patients and healthcare providers.

saaac corresponded with the Attorney-General, the Minister for Health and the CPHO, and urged SA Health to prepare for the anticipated move to telehealth provision of medical abortion. Ten partner organisations from the legal, medical and women's health sectors called for the use of emergency powers to improve abortion access. saaac initially claimed that COVID-19 would likely increase demand for abortion care while compromising access (saaac 2020a). They drew from scholarship on the gendered consequences of emergencies and the increased vulnerability of women and girls to violence and coercion while stressing the pre-existing challenge in SA of limited access to abortion services for those in rural and remote areas (Davies et al. 2020; RANZCOG 2020; UN Development Programme 2010). In late March, saaac updated government ministers about the UK and Irish governments' changes to allow medical abortion via telehealth and New Zealand's decriminalisation of abortion (saaac 2020b, 2020c).

As parliament prepared to debate COVID-19-specific emergency powers in early April, Brigid recalled that *saaac* was pleased with what seemed like a straightforward remedy to the problem of the *Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935* (SA) because authorities would 'have the power to just set aside certain ... pieces of law'. Brigid contacted the CPHO's office immediately prior to the passage of the *COVID-19 Emergency Response Act 2020* (SA) on 8 April. Her impression was that as soon as the legislation was passed, requirements around abortion provision would be modified. At this point, when it seemed that the criminal law was no longer of central importance, *saaac*'s lobbying focused almost exclusively on the Department of Health and the CPHO, and their correspondence addressed health rather than legal or governance claims. Two media services covered the call for the use of emergency powers (MacLennan 2020; Skujins 2020), the latter stating on 17 April that access to medical abortion via telehealth in SA was imminent. *saaac* was optimistic, having learned through 'informal networks' that SA Health was preparing to offer a medical abortion telehealth service (*saaac* 2020d).

By the end of April, there had been no adjustment in the regulations surrounding abortion care. In a letter to the Minister for Health (22 April), *saaac* pointedly noted that it had been 'waiting since [passage of the emergency powers legislation] for an announcement that these would be used to enable change in the ways that abortion can be provided, to meet the needs of women during the time of pandemic and social isolation' (*saaac* 2020d). The same day, *saaac* wrote to the CPHO, observing that delayed telehealth abortion meant patients and providers were prevented 'from being able to comply as best as possible with the guidance and expectation of your office and the government' (*saaac* 2020e). On 6 May 2020, *saaac* sent the CPHO and all parliamentarians a letter and briefing note on 'avoidable exposure to COVID-19 risk resulting from current SA abortion law', offering the conservative calculation that every week, the two doctor and prescribed hospital requirements led to over 200 avoidable exposures to COVID-19 risk. In their letter to the CPHO, they again urged her 'to provide formal advice on the substantive need for this action in advance of future outbreaks of infection, as a matter of public health priority in accordance with the *Emergency Management Act*' (*saaac* 2020f).

In late May, *saaac* received two letters that signalled the failure of their campaign. The CPHO wrote to *saaac* on 20 May, stating that 'the decision not to change the current legislation on abortion was influenced by the fact that there was no evidence that this core health service had been impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic'. The final sentence stated that alteration to the abortion law 'will be carefully considered and only be implemented outside the normal legislative process if there is a significant public health imperative' (Spurrier 2020). The notion of a 'decision' that had been 'influenced' and the use of future tense pointing to the possibility of change suggests a process of consideration that might be re-visited, but the reference to 'normal legislative process' implicitly echoed arguments, discussed below, made by groups that opposed the emergency powers campaign. The reference to the lack of impact on abortion (presumably access to services) and the absence of acknowledgement of the issue of exposure to the virus for patients and providers indicated that the anticipated increased need for abortion and the unnecessary risk of infection had not been considered, or perhaps were not given adequate weight to inform decision-making.

On 25 May, the Minister for Health wrote to *saaac* and gave more detail about the CPHO's process, noting the CPHO had 'reviewed month by month comparisons of terminations completed in SA, and has identified that there has been no change'

(Wade 2020). Unlike the CPHO's letter, the Minister spelled out the chain of decision-making, writing that the CPHO 'has not felt the need to make a recommendation to the State Coordinator' to change abortion provision and continued:

I understand that the State Coordinator has referred to the Chief Public Health Officer's advice in his letter to stakeholders on 7 May 2020, explaining that he has not formed an opinion that it is necessary to make a direction, under the major emergency declaration, that would vary the provision of health services relative to termination of pregnancy services in South Australia. (Wade 2020)

The reference to a 'letter to stakeholders' puzzled *saaac*. It had not received a letter from the State Coordinator, and the identity of these stakeholders was unclear.

Unbeknownst to *saaac*, other groups were closely following the potential use of emergency powers to modify abortion provision in SA and a handful of state, interstate and national anti-choice groups engaged in lobbying, albeit directed at a different target. From 25 March, the Australian Christian Lobby (ACL), a national conservative entity with state branches, repeatedly warned its followers and anti-choice groups nationwide about the alleged dangers of telehealth abortion (which it dubbed 'DIY abortion'). This was even though such care was legal and available in all other Australian jurisdictions. ACL relied heavily on the rhetoric of public health and risk, (falsely) claiming that the dangers of telehealth abortion would lead to 'more hospital admissions' at the moment when the pandemic made hospital emergency beds 'precious' (Francis 2020).

From early April, ACL focused closely on the possibility that emergency powers might be used in SA to facilitate access to telehealth abortion (Brohier 2020a). The day before the *COVID-19 Emergency Response Act 2020* (SA) passed in the Legislative Council, ACL linked the bill to telehealth abortion, warning that 'the package of measures rushing through State Parliament this afternoon potentially enable the Chief Public Health Officer to use unprecedented new powers to allow this dangerous practice' (Brohier 2020b). Two days later, ACL's exhortations were taken up by Love Adelaide, a group formed in late 2019 to oppose the reform of SA's abortion law, asking followers to 'Keep women safe from high risk telehealth abortions'. The petition outlined an array of claims contrary to published scientific evidence about the safety of medical abortion while reiterating ACL's argument about the potential use of emergency powers, describing them as a 'blatant attempt to bypass our parliamentary system'. The petition called for 'all abortion laws [to be] treated as a conscience issue by both major parties' insisting 'no changes to abortion laws should be made unless all of the relevant medical information, research statistics and implications to women's health can be investigated, discussed and decided upon by our elected parliamentarians' (Love Adelaide 2020a).

Anti-choice groups directed followers to contact state politicians, the CPHO and the State Coordinator. After an article published in *InDaily* incorrectly stated 'the emergency laws would now allow medical abortions via telehealth' (Skujins 2020), Love Adelaide, joined by ACL and interstate groups such as Cherish Life (Queensland) and LifeChoice Australia (New South Wales), intensified lobbying but narrowed their focus, presenting the situation in SA as a matter of extreme urgency and encouraging opponents of abortion to directly contact the State Coordinator (Johnson 2020; Rodrigues 2020). The national *Catholic Weekly* claimed that the SA State Coordinator was 'under pressure to use his new powers' and repeated ACL's claim that SA's pandemic response' was being 'hijacked ... using the COVID-19 emergency as a pretext' (Rodrigues 2020).

Despite *saaac*'s continuing campaign into May, there is evidence that the decision not to enable telehealth abortion had been made already. Two brief videos, uploaded by Love Adelaide on 26 April and ACL on 27 April, thanked supporters for 'putting the brakes on' the use of emergency powers for telehealth abortion. In the Love Adelaide video, Jodie Pickard sat in her well-appointed living room and thanked members and other 'pro-life groups' for the 'approximately 500 letters' which, together with the Change.org petition signed by 'nearly 2000', were 'hand delivered' to the State Coordinator. She thanked '100s more of you who emailed directly into SAPOL [South Australia Police]' (Brohier 2020c; Love Adelaide 2020b). It had not occurred to *saaac* to urge pro-choice supporters to write to the State Coordinator, the CPHO or elected officials, nor had *saaac* considered lobbying the State Coordinator. We suggest that this was likely because *saaac* viewed the campaign to use emergency powers as a response to a specific public health emergency rather than a matter of politics. *saaac*'s strategy thus relied on health arguments and medical evidence shared with those responsible for SA's public health response to COVID-19.

It seems evident that the CPHO and the State Coordinator were both engaged in decision-making about the provision of abortion services in response to *saaac*'s request to enable medical abortion via telehealth. As Sarah noted, the conventions of administrative law mean the CPHO enjoys the delegation of responsibilities on matters of healthcare provision, and usually, this would oblige the State Coordinator to act on the CPHO's advice. Under emergency powers, this convention may not be observed and there is the additional 'complication that that State Coordinator is in the meantime ... making a lot of laws themselves'. We can only speculate on the exact process of the decision-making—whether, as the CPHO writes, the decision

was hers or, as the Minister for Health and Wellbeing writes, and as anti-choice groups believed, the State Coordinator played a role.

The reason the CPHO gave for the decision, repeated by the Minister, did not respond to *saaac*'s argument that pregnant people accessing abortion were being required to risk exposure to COVID-19 for themselves and healthcare workers, a risk being avoided in every other possible circumstance. Further, the reason given was founded on unstated assumptions that the demand for abortion services in the early months of 2020 would be the same as the demand in previous, non-pandemic years. Showing that the number of abortions performed to date in 2020, month by month, matched those at the same time in previous years did not consider that demand may have risen but not been met in the early months of the pandemic.

Certainly, abortion-care providers interviewed for this research commented that their facilities were noticeably busier in the March and April period. Metropolitan GP Rosie, who referred patients to abortion services and who had close knowledge of the major metropolitan abortion services, remembered April 2020 as the clinic's 'busiest month in the last five years', while rural GP Maria concluded 'our numbers increased quite dramatically ... we went from seeing one a week to three a week for a couple of months'. Increased demand for abortion was predicted by several sources in the first half of 2020 (Bateson et al. 2020; International Campaign for Women's Right to Safe Abortion 2020). MSA reported increased demand for later gestation abortions during COVID-19, implying delayed decision-making and/or difficulty in accessing services (Marie Stopes Australia 2021: 4).

Discussion

The campaign offers an interesting case study of the possibility that emergency powers could be used to make sexual and reproductive healthcare less restricted, safer and more accessible. Ironically, contrary to the critical caution around the use of emergency powers, while the campaign sought the relaxation of criminal law restriction, this was to enable social isolation that is elsewhere cast as a suspiciously anti-democratic practice (Kotsko 2022). However, the social isolation enabled by telehealth abortion advances physical safety in relation to exposure to the virus and ameliorates the social and economic costs for those who otherwise must travel long distances to access abortion care.

The campaign was led by *saaac*, an experienced, well-connected and well-respected group, which brought the weight of more than four years of activism and decades of abortion research and abortion-care provision. *saaac* acted quickly, calling for measures that were backed up with medical and public health evidence and arguments based on the experience of abortion-care provision and the emerging global literature on abortion during the COVID-19 pandemic. Significant national and state-based community and professional bodies actively supported the campaign that followed requests by international bodies and the actions by governments with comparable legal frameworks, notably the UK. The campaign sought only to make available in SA what was available in every other Australian jurisdiction and to implement measures used in many other areas of healthcare to minimise exposure to COVID-19. It exerted democratic pressure on the deployment of emergency powers, and while this demand for action ultimately went unheeded, it showed that emergency powers could potentially be used in response to a community definition of need. Less apparent in the mainstream public sphere was the campaign in opposition to *saaac*'s call for the use of emergency powers. If the decision not to use emergency powers to make abortion safer and more accessible was an effect of democratic adjudication of competing interests, this was never clearly acknowledged nor made public.

The decision *not* to use emergency powers in relation to abortion provision may render it a case study of a close hold on the exercise of emergency powers by a structure headed by the State Coordinator. The legal and legislative parameters of the SA response to an emergency may assist in an explanation. Sarah identified the absence of any legislated human rights framework in SA translating into no statutory imperative through which authority to change the law regarding the provision of abortion services could be summoned. Across many jurisdictions, rights to reproductive autonomy, including the right to access safe abortion care, have been expressed as human rights. This was not an option in SA, which in 2020 remained one of only two Australian jurisdictions in the shadow of abortion's regulation by criminal law. As well as the absence of legislated human rights, the emergency powers framework gives no legal authority to respond to requests from the community, which arguably carry little political authority. While the *Emergency Act* refers to high-minded goals of building 'community resilience' and reducing 'community vulnerability', it contains no reference to public consultation or working with the community. These goals will presumably be achieved via top-down planning and management, implemented by those who are delegated authorities according to the *Emergency Act*, under the leadership of the State Coordinator.

Another explanation for the refusal to use emergency powers to enable medical abortion via telehealth in SA rests on legalcultural reticence to change criminal law in the context of an emergency. Sarah described the fear among lawyers that emergency powers would be used to override criminal law. The context for this concern may be as much about the risk of

dismantling the rights that the criminal law confers on citizens as about the sacrosanct nature of criminal law. In fact, SA's criminal law was changed in response to the pandemic when, on 24 July, after the failure of *saaac*'s emergency powers campaign, the *COVID-19 Emergency Response (Further Measures) (No 2) Amendment Act 2020 (SA)* came into effect and temporarily modified the *Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935 (SA)* to enable the lawful provision of pharmacy services by 'internet or other electronic communication'.

Emergency powers tend to enable surveillance and constraint of personal and social behaviour. They do not generally seek to relax existing legal restrictions. There are exceptions to this rule, including the legislation relating to pharmacists. Possibly, *saaac*'s call to suspend criminal law regarding abortion was unintelligible or incoherent to key decision-makers in terms of the discourse of emergency response.

The discursive framing of abortion as exceptional in relation to healthcare, as moral transgression and as outside dominant gender norms, cannot be avoided in the assessment of the failure of *saaac*'s campaign (Millar 2017). This discursive work has material and subjective effects on those seeking abortion and those who make decisions about abortion provision. Given the enabling of telehealth abortion in the UK by the Conservative Party-led government, where the campaign to decriminalise abortion was less advanced than it was in SA in 2020, we suggest there can be no universalising application of a theory of 'abortion stigma' to explain the decision not to use emergency powers to enable telehealth abortion (Millar 2020; Weatherby 2019). This directs attention back to the local.

In contrast to state and territory counterparts around Australia, the (then) SA Premier Steven Marshall's pandemic leadership rhetoric was distinct for the degree of emphasis placed on the crucial role of the State Coordinator and the CPHO. His 'low-key style' saw him explicitly defer to 'the experts' and implement their recommendations (Parkin 2020). While the Victorian, Queensland and West Australian premiers were the principal public faces of pandemic governance in those states, Marshall distanced himself from the detail of pandemic management. When the CPHO and State Coordinator were not addressing the public directly in their daily briefings, the Premier was reinforcing their directions. Compounding this distance from pandemic decision-making, Marshall's actions were, overall, supported by the Opposition leader Peter Malinauskas, who became Premier in 2022 (Parkin 2020). With parliamentary sitting times reduced and the media focused on managing a crisis, politicians' prepandemic appetite for discussing abortion almost vanished. The most visible public figures during the pandemic—the CPHO and the State Coordinator—showed little interest in publicly entering a debate about abortion which was in a phase of increased, if suspended, politicisation.

Perhaps the response to *saaac*'s campaign can be explained by the delegation of state power to unelected officials converging with the exceptionalised status of abortion. Emergency powers were delegated to unelected leaders whose primary responsibility was the protection of the community in crisis. Their non-party political status suggests the bipartisan, apolitical or impartial nature of those roles. The CPHO and State Coordinator may have resisted exercising their powers to effect changes that were the subject of debates in the parliament on the eve of the pandemic, perceiving them as primarily political, not healthcare, matters.

In contrast, Brigid recalled that as the *saaac* campaign stalled, a parliamentary staffer was blunt about the 'problem' they faced, emphasising to her that 'the Public Health Officer makes the recommendation, but the Police Commissioner makes the declaration'. As the final arbiter in this case, perhaps the political history of the State Coordinator, Police Commissioner Grant Stevens, is relevant in explaining the failure of *saaac*'s campaign. In August 2019, when the SA parliament was debating the decriminalisation of sex work, Stevens intervened in public debate and stated that SAPOL would not support decriminalisation unless police were given 'wider powers'. That is, in a debate like abortion, since both relate to the regulation of gender and sexual norms in criminal law, he had previously opposed relaxing law (Langenberg 2019).

We cannot establish whether the anti-abortion movement's petitioning of the State Coordinator was a successful measure because of the State Coordinator's (and the CPHO's) personal positions on the legal status of abortion. We have, however, demonstrated that the weight of international research and national opinion was behind the position tendered by *saaac* on behalf of abortion patients and abortion-care providers. We suggest that the State Coordinator and CPHO perceived a decision to suspend aspects of legal restriction to abortion access to be a political step too far. Seeking to keep the community onside while they imposed difficult pandemic conditions, the leaders of the emergency response refused to publicly engage with issues that might not be generally understood as central to pandemic management. Cast by the Marshall Government in the two principal pandemic roles, they maintained the existing obstacles to abortion access, despite the heightened risks they posed during the COVID-19 pandemic and a well-supported campaign for change. The opportunity to use emergency powers to advance democratic community-led decision-making was unfortunately missed.

Correspondence: Dr Barbara Baird, Associate Professor, Women's and Gender Studies, College of Humanities, Arts and Social Sciences, Flinders University, Australia. <u>barbara.baird@flinders.edu.au</u>

References

Agamben G (2005) State of exception, trans. Kevin Attell. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Babbie R (2021) The practice of social research, 15th edn. Boston: Cengage.

Baird B (2015) Medical abortion in Australia: A short history. *Reproductive Health Matters* 23(46): 169–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rhm.2015.10.002

Baird B and Millar E (2021) Abortion is no longer a crime in Australia. But legal hurdles to access remain. *The Conversation*, 4 March. https://theconversation.com/abortion-is-no-longer-a-crime-in-australia-but-legal-hurdles-to-access-remain-156215

Bateson D, Lohr P, Norman W, Moreau C, Gemzell-Danielsson K, Blumenthal P, Hoggart L, Li WR, Aiken A and Black K (2020) The impact of COVID-19 on contraception and abortion care policy and practice: Experiences from selected countries. *BMJ Sexual and Reproductive Health* 46(4): 1–3. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjsrh-2020-200709

Berer M and Hoggart L (2018) Medical abortion pills have the potential to change everything about abortion. *Contraception* 97(2): 79–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2017.12.006

Brohier C (2020a) SA Government must resist call for deadly DIY drugs. *Australian Christian Lobby*, 2 April. https://www.acl.org.au/mr sa diydrugs.

Brohier C (2020b) Women's safety at risk by hasty COVID-19 law-making. *Australian Christian Lobby*, 7 April. https://www.acl.org.au/mr_sa_abortioncovid19?fbclid=IwAR2AE_vtX-6MmH0gjtXxP-ecrsxNV_Ud2FO-8ZxiC3IIonSizTuXJj6b5Zk

Brohier C (2020c) Premier and Cabinet must put the brakes on abortion opportunism. *ACL YouTube Channel*, 28 April. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WXUy1OH0WC4&list=PLFMoODxYYkmdVUVaS1gC1TLHcpVKxB5LP&index=1

Bojovic N, Stanisljevic J and Giunti G (2021) The impact of COVID-19 on abortion access: Insights from the European Union and the United Kingdom. *Health Policy* 125: 841–858. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2021.05.005

Cations M, Ripper M and Dwyer J (2020) Majority support for access to abortion care including later abortion in South Australia. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health* 44(5): 349–352. https://doi.org/10.1111/1753-6405.12997

Chapman J and Kelsall T (2022) Masks ditched in schools as emergency declaration scrapped. *InDaily*, 24 May. <a href="https://indaily.com.au/news/2022/05/24/masks-ditched-in-schools-as-emergency-declaration-scrapped/?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=InDaily%20Lunchtime%20%2024%20May%202022_&utm_content=InDaily%20Lunchtime%20%2024%20May%202022_+CID_4c91fee0a42b2c6600b5fde83937ca48&utm_source=EDM&utm_term=READ%20MORE

Chief Public Health Officer 2020 Letter to saaac, 20 May.

Chua L and Lee J (2020) Governing through contagion. In Ramraj VV (ed) *COVID-19 in Asia: law and policy contexts*: 115–132. New York: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780197553831.003.0008

Davey M (2020) Later gestation abortions hit by Australia's coronavirus travel restrictions. *The Guardian*, 31 May. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/31/later-gestation-abortions-hit-by-australias-coronavirus-travel-restrictions

Davies S, Harman S, True J and Wenham C (2020) Why gender matters in the impact and recovery from Covid-19. *The Interpreter*, 20 March. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/why-gender-matters-impact-and-recovery-covid-19

Donley G, Chen B and Borrero S (2020) The legal and medical necessity of abortion care amid the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Law and the Biosciences* 7(1): 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1093/jlb/lsaa013

Erdman J, Jelinska K and Yanow S (2018) Understandings of self-managed abortion as health inequity, harm reduction and social change. *Reproductive Health Matters* 26(54): 13–19 https://doi.org/10.1080/09688080.2018.1511769

¹ Research was conducted with approval by the Flinders University Human Research Ethics Committee, Project ID2184. Six of the 10 interviews undertaken for this research have been drawn from directly in this article. Interviews are identified with their job description and, where requested by participants, some are identified by a pseudonym. We thank Dr Jeremy Ryder for research assistance, the Office of the Deputy Vice Chancellor Research, Flinders University for a research grant to undertake the project 'A public health system response to abortion provision during the COVID-19 pandemic'.

² In all other states except Victoria and the Australian Capital Territory, public health provision is not more than 10% of all abortions in the state, thus most people must fund their abortions. In Victoria it is not more than 20%.

Evans K and Petrie N (2020) COVID-19 and the Australian human rights Acts. *Alternative Law Journal* 45(3): 175–179. https://doi.org/10.1177/1037969X20942861

- Francis W (2020) DIY abortions during COVID-19 dangerous for women. *Australian Christian Lobby*, 25 March. https://www.acl.org.au/mr_nat_diyabortioncovid
- Goldstone P, Walker C and Hawtin K (2017) Efficacy and safety of Mifepristone–buccal Misoprostol for early medical abortion in an Australian clinical setting. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 57(3): 366–371. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajo.12608
- Gramenz E (2020) Abortion providers take private flights to regional Queensland as coronavirus triggers industry collapse. ABC News, 2 May. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-05-02/abortion-providers-take-private-flights-during-coronavirus/12181846
- Head M (2017) *Emergency powers in theory and practice: The long shadow of Carl Schmitt*. London and New York: Routledge.
- Heath M and Mulligan E (2016) Abortion in the shadow of the criminal law: The case of South Australia. *Adelaide Law Review* 37(1): 41–68. http://classic.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/AdelLawRw/2016/3.html
- Holland K (2020) Coronavirus: GP visits regarding abortions to take place remotely. *The Irish Times*, 8 April. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/social-affairs/coronavirus-gp-visits-regarding-abortions-to-take-place-remotely-1.4223488
- Hunt G and Kidd M (2020) COVID-19: Whole of population telehealth for patients, general practitioners, primary care and other medical services. *Department of Health*, 29 March. https://www.health.gov.au/ministers/the-hon-greg-hunt-mp/media/covid-19-whole-of-population-telehealth-for-patients-general-practice-primary-care-and-other-medical-services
- Hyland P, Raymond E and Chong E (2018) A direct-to-patient telemedicine abortion service in Australia: Retrospective analysis of the first 18 months. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 58(3): 335–340. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajo.12800
- International Campaign for Women's Right to Safe Abortion (2020) *An international call to action*. 27 March. https://www.safeabortionwomensright.org/an-international-call-to-action/
- Johnson T (2020) COVID emergency law used to push DIY home abortions in South Australia. *Cherish Life Queensland*, 20 April. https://www.cherishlife.org.au/covid emergency laws used to push diy home abortions
- Keane D (2020) Coronavirus prompts declaration of public health emergency in South Australia. *ABC News*, 15 March. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-15/coronavirus-prompts-declaration-of-public-health-emergency-in-sa/12057684
- Kotsko A (2022) What happened to Giorgio Agamben? *Slate*, 20 February. https://slate.com/human-interest/2022/02/giorgio-agamben-covid-holocaust-comparison-right-wing-protest.html
- Langenberg A (2019) Police Commissioner Grant Stevens says the legislation to decriminalise prostitution doesn't meet safety needs. *The Advertiser*, 6 August. <a href="https://www.adelaidenow.com.au/news/law-order/police-commissioner-grant-stevens-says-the-legislation-to-decriminalise-prostitution-doesnt-meet-safety-needs/news-story/797fe354e4131ea2cb33bcef70cd4858
- Law Society of South Australia (2020) Submission 1 to Parliament of South Australia, COVID-19 Response Committee, 24 April.
- Love Adelaide (2020a) Keep women safe from high risk telehealth abortions. *Change.org*, April. https://www.change.org/p/south-australian-police-commissioner-keep-women-safe-from-high-risk-telehealth-abortions?redirect=false
- Love Adelaide (2020b) Thank you! *Love Adelaide Youtube Channel*, 27 April. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=64So5trWamw
- MacLennan L (2020) SA reproductive rights experts worried coronavirus is creating more barriers to abortion. *ABC* News, 1 April. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-01/experts-concerned-about-coronavirus-impact-on-abortion-access/12110192
- Margolis H (2020) England leads way in UK after u-turn on COVID-19 abortion access. *Human Rights Watch*, 31 March. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/03/31/england-leads-way-uk-after-u-turn-Covid-19-19-abortion-access
- Marie Stopes Australia (2021) *Situational report: Sexual and reproductive health rights in Australia.* 16 August. https://resources.mariestopes.org.au/SRHRinAustralia.pdf
- Millar E (2017) Happy abortionists. London: Zed.
- Millar E (2020) Abortion stigma as social process. *Women's Studies International Forum* 78: 102328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2019.102328
- Morley C, Carrington K, Ryan V, Warren S, Clarke J, Ball M and Vitis L (2021) Locked down with the perpetrator: The hidden impacts of COVID-19 on domestic and family violence in Australia. *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy* 10(4): 204–222. https://doi.org/10.5204/ijcjsd.2069
- Moulds S (2020) Scrutinising COVID-19 laws: An early glimpse into the scrutiny work of federal parliamentary committees. *Alternative Law Journal* 45(3): 180–187. https://doi.org/10.1177/1037969X20946990

Mulligan E and Messenger H (2011) Mifepristone in South Australia: The first 1343 tablets. *Australian Family Physician* 40(5): 342–345. https://www.racgp.org.au/afp/2011/may/mifepristone-in-south-australia

Parkin A (2020) South Australia January to June 2020. *Australian Journal of Politics and History* 66(4): 693–698. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajph.12714

Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (2020) *COVID-19: Access to reproductive health services*. 8 April. https://ranzcog.edu.au/news/covid-19-access-to-reproductive-health-services

Rodrigues M (2020) New abortion risk under cover of COVID. The Catholic Weekly, 24 April.

https://www.catholicweekly.com.au/new-abortion-risk-under-cover-of-covid/

Rushton G (2020) A supplier refused to fill a face mask order for an Australian abortion provider because they're for 'health professionals'. *BuzzFeed News*, 7 April. https://www.buzzfeed.com/ginarushton/face-masks-running-low-abortion-marie-stopes-australia

saaac (2020a) COVID-19 and access to abortion in South Australia. 31 March.

https://saabortionactioncoalition.files.wordpress.com/2020/06/fact-sheet-on-cov_19-and-abortion-in-sa-31-march.pdf

saaac (2020b). Email to Minister Stephen Wade—Further information—COVID-19 has made access to abortion an urgent matter. 30 March.

saaac (2020c) Email to Attorney General Vickie Chapman—UK allows abortion via telehealth. 31 March.

saaac (2020d) Email to Minister Stephen Wade—Urgent need to make Early Medication Abortion available via telehealth and GPs. 22 April.

saaac (2020e) Email and fact sheet to Chief Public Health Officer Nicola Spurrier—Abortion Legislation Declaration under Emergency Response Legislation. 22 April.

saaac (2020f) Letter and briefing note to Chief Public Health Officer Nicola Spurrier. 6 May.

Scheuerman W (2006) Emergency powers and the rule of law after 9/11. *Journal of Political Philosophy* 14(1): 61–84. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9760.2006.00256.x

Skujins A (2020) COVID-19 could prompt temporary change to SA abortion law. *InDaily*, 17 April.

https://indaily.com.au/news/2020/04/17/covid-19-prompts-temporary-change-to-sa-abortion-law/South Australia, House of Representatives (2020) 'Debates'. 7 April.

http://hansardpublic.parliament.sa.gov.au/ layouts/15/Hansard/DownloadHansardFile.ashx?t=dailypdf&d=HANSARD-11-37655

South Australia, Legislative Council (2020) 'Debates'. 8 April.

 $\underline{\text{http://hansardpublic.parliament.sa.gov.au/_layouts/15/Hansard/DownloadHansardFile.ashx?t=dailypdf\&d=HANSARD-10-29613}$

South Australian Abortion Reporting Committee (2020) Annual report for the year 2018. *Government of South Australia*, November. https://www.sahealth.sa.gov.au/wps/wcm/connect/1eabbbad-5f05-4bb8-a6de-

d17788c0c435/South+Australian+Abortion+Reporting+Committee+Report+2018.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CACHEI D=ROOTWORKSPACE-1eabbbad-5f05-4bb8-a6de-d17788c0c435-nwMu1xh.

South Australian Parliament (2020) COVID-19 Response Committee.

https://committees.parliament.sa.gov.au/committee/371/COVID-

19% 20Response% 20Committee/54/54th% 20Parliament% 2003% 2F05% 2F2018% 20-% 20Current/54

Spurrier N (2020) Letter to saaac. 20 May.

United Nations Development Programme (2010) Gender and disasters. October.

 $\frac{https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/crisis\%20prevention/disaster/7Disaster\%20Risk\%20Reduction\%20-\%20Gender.pdf}{}$

United Nations Population Fund (2020) COVID-19 Frequently Asked Questions. 12 August. https://www.unfpa.org/covid-19-faqs

University of South Australia—Justice and Society Unit (2020) Submission 11 to Parliament of South Australia, COVID-19 Response Committee. 5 June.

Wade S (2020) Letter to saaac. 25 May.

Weatherby B (2019) Campaign launched to abolish old law which means abortion is still technically illegal in England and Wales. *Evening Standard*, 26 October. https://www.standard.co.uk/news/uk/campaign-launched-to-abolish-old-law-which-means-abortion-is-still-technically-illegal-in-england-wales-a4270946.html

Williams J, Plater D, Brunacci A, Kapadia S and Oxlad M (2019) *Abortion: A review of South Australian law and practice, Report 13*. Adelaide: South Australian Law Reform Institute.

https://law.adelaide.edu.au/ua/media/996/Abortion%20Report%20281119.pdf

World Health Organization (2020) *WHO recommendations on self-care interventions: Self-management of medical abortion*. 12 June. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-SRH-20.11

Young A (2021) Locked-down city. *Crime Media Culture: An International Journal* 17(1): 21–25. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741659020946179

Legislation Cited

Abortion Act 1967 (UK)

Chief Executive of the Department for Health and Wellbeing (2020) 'Declaration of a Public Health Emergency' in South Australia, South Australian Government Gazette, No 18, 16 March, 541. https://governmentgazette.sa.gov.au/sites/default/files/public/documents/gazette/2020/March/2020 018.pdf

COVID-19 Emergency Response Act 2020 (SA)

COVID-19 Emergency Response (Further Measures) (No 2) Amendment Act 2020 (SA)

Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935 (SA)

Emergency Management Act 2004 (SA)

South Australian Public Health Act 2011 (SA)

State Coordinator for the State of South Australia, *Emergency Management Act* 2004 – *Declaration of a Major Emergency*, 22 March 2020. https://www.covid-19.sa.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0004/145687/Major-Emergency-Declaration-Signed-1300-Hrs-22032020.pdf

Interviews Conducted By the Authors and in Their Possession (*indicates pseudonym)

Brigid, SA, 2020 Carla*, Victoria, 2020 Maria*, SA, 2020 Rosie*, SA 2020 Sarah, SA, 2020 Tammy, SA, 2020